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Mr. DURBIN. I announce that the 

Senator from Iowa (Mr. HARKIN), the 
Senator from Connecticut (Mr. 
LIEBERMAN), and the Senator from 
Florida (Mr. NELSON) are necessarily 
absent. 

I further announce that, if present 
and voting, the Senator from Iowa (Mr. 
HARKIN) would vote ‘‘yea.’’ 

Mr. KYL. The following Senators are 
necessarily absent: the Senator from 
Oklahoma (Mr. COBURN), the Senator 
from North Carolina (Mrs. DOLE), the 
Senator from Nevada (Mr. ENSIGN), and 
the Senator from Arizona (Mr. 
MCCAIN). 

Further, if present and voting, the 
Senator from North Carolina (Mrs. 
DOLE) would have voted ‘‘nay.’’ 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 
PRYOR). Are there any other Senators 
in the Chamber desiring to vote? 

The yeas and nays resulted—yeas 48, 
nays 45, as follows: 

[Rollcall Vote No. 4 Leg.] 
YEAS—48 

Akaka 
Baucus 
Bayh 
Biden 
Bingaman 
Boxer 
Brown 
Byrd 
Cantwell 
Cardin 
Carper 
Casey 
Clinton 
Conrad 
Dodd 
Dorgan 

Durbin 
Feingold 
Feinstein 
Inouye 
Johnson 
Kennedy 
Kerry 
Klobuchar 
Kohl 
Landrieu 
Lautenberg 
Leahy 
Levin 
Lincoln 
McCaskill 
Menendez 

Mikulski 
Murray 
Nelson (NE) 
Obama 
Pryor 
Reed 
Reid 
Rockefeller 
Salazar 
Sanders 
Schumer 
Stabenow 
Tester 
Webb 
Whitehouse 
Wyden 

NAYS—45 

Alexander 
Allard 
Barrasso 
Bennett 
Bond 
Brownback 
Bunning 
Burr 
Chambliss 
Cochran 
Coleman 
Collins 
Corker 
Cornyn 
Craig 

Crapo 
DeMint 
Domenici 
Enzi 
Graham 
Grassley 
Gregg 
Hagel 
Hatch 
Hutchison 
Inhofe 
Isakson 
Kyl 
Lugar 
Martinez 

McConnell 
Murkowski 
Roberts 
Sessions 
Shelby 
Smith 
Snowe 
Specter 
Stevens 
Sununu 
Thune 
Vitter 
Voinovich 
Warner 
Wicker 

NOT VOTING—7 

Coburn 
Dole 
Ensign 

Harkin 
Lieberman 
McCain 

Nelson (FL) 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. On this 
vote, the yeas are 48, the nays are 45. 
Three-fifths of the Senators duly cho-
sen and sworn not having voted in the 
affirmative, the motion is rejected. 

Mr. ROCKEFELLER. Mr. President, I 
move to reconsider the vote. 

Mr. BOND. I move to lay that motion 
on the table. 

The motion to lay on the table was 
agreed to. 

f 

MORNING BUSINESS 

HONORING OUR ARMED FORCES 
SERGEANT JON MICHAEL SCHOOLCRAFT, III 

Mr. BAYH. Mr. President, I rise 
today with a heavy heart and deep 

sense of gratitude to honor the life of a 
brave soldier. SGT Jon Michael 
Schoolcraft, III, 26 years old, died Jan-
uary 19 in Taji, Iraq. Sergeant 
Schoolcraft died of injuries he sus-
tained when an improvised explosive 
device detonated near his vehicle. With 
an optimistic future before him, Jon 
risked everything to fight for the val-
ues Americans hold close to our hearts, 
in a land halfway around the world. 

Jon Schoolcraft, called Mike by his 
friends, graduated from Wapakoneta 
High School in Ohio in 2001. Growing 
up in Ohio with his mother, Cindy 
Schoolcraft-Hooker, Mike also spent 
time in Madison, IN, visiting his fa-
ther, Mike Schoolcraft, Jr. Mike ex-
celled at sports and particularly en-
joyed skateboarding. His sense of duty 
to his country and a desire to see the 
world drove him to enroll in the 
Army’s Delayed Entry Program while 
in high school. 

After serving a first tour in Iraq, 
Mike reenlisted, telling a friend that 
he could not imagine doing anything 
other than being a soldier. In Novem-
ber of last year, Mike married his wife 
Amber and decided that his next tour 
in Iraq would be his last so they could 
begin a family. Mike was assigned to C 
Company, 1st Battalion, 27th Infantry 
Regiment, 25th Infantry Division in 
Schofield Barracks, HI. For his ex-
traordinary service, Mike was post-
humously awarded the Purple Heart. 

Today, I join Mike’s family and 
friends in mourning his death. While 
we struggle to bear our sorrow over 
this loss, we can also take pride in the 
example he set, bravely fighting to 
make the world a safer place. It is his 
courage and strength of character that 
people will remember when they think 
of Mike. Today and always, Mike will 
be remembered by family members, 
friends and fellow soldiers as a true 
American hero, and we honor the sac-
rifice he made while dutifully serving 
his country. 

As I search for words to do justice in 
honoring Mike’s sacrifice, I am re-
minded of President Lincoln’s remarks 
as he addressed the families of the fall-
en soldiers in Gettysburg: ‘‘We cannot 
dedicate, we cannot consecrate, we 
cannot hallow this ground. The brave 
men, living and dead, who struggled 
here, have consecrated it, far above our 
poor power to add or detract. The 
world will little note nor long remem-
ber what we say here, but it can never 
forget what they did here.’’ This state-
ment is just as true today as it was 
nearly 150 years ago, as I am certain 
that the impact of Mike’s actions will 
live on far longer than any record of 
these words. 

It is my sad duty to enter the name 
of SGT Jon Michael Schoolcraft, III, in 
the RECORD of the U.S. Senate for his 
service to this country and for his pro-
found commitment to freedom, democ-
racy and peace. When I think about 

this just cause in which we are en-
gaged, and the unfortunate pain that 
comes with the loss of our heroes, I 
hope that families like Mike’s can find 
comfort in the words of the prophet 
Isaiah who said, ‘‘He will swallow up 
death in victory; and the Lord God will 
wipe away tears from off all faces.’’ 

May God grant strength and peace to 
those who mourn, and may God be with 
all of you, as I know He is with Mike. 

f 

SMALL BUSINESS STIMULUS ACT 

Mr. KERRY. Mr. President, over the 
past few months, our country has expe-
rienced instability and volatility in its 
credit markets. This looming credit 
crisis is affecting virtually every sec-
tor of the economy, including small 
business financing. 

Since its inception in 1953, the Small 
Business Administration’s 7(a) loan 
guaranty program has become the larg-
est single source of long-term capital 
for small businesses. However, in the 
wake of the credit crunch and a slow-
ing U.S. economy, we are now noticing 
that this essential financing resource 
is not serving nearly as many small 
businesses as it should. For example, 
during the first quarter of the 2008 fis-
cal year, 7(a) lending was down by 12 
percent compared with the same period 
last year. In addition, at his State of 
the Agency Address this past Tuesday, 
SBA Administrator Steven Preston ac-
knowledged that SBA lending was 
down in its largest program. 

The Small Business Stimulus Act of 
2008 will help reverse this downward 
trend in small business lending. The 
bill will temporarily reduce the fees 
collected from borrowers and lenders. 
This will immediately reduce the cost 
of capital for small businesses. With 
lower monthly loan payments, more 
money will be placed into the hands of 
small business owners money that will 
be quickly injected into the economy 
through purchases of inventory, real 
estate, and equipment. The fee reduc-
tion for lenders, coupled with the gov-
ernment guarantee, will give them an 
incentive to make 7(a) loans, as banks 
are scrambling for ways to salvage de-
clining revenues and take on less risky 
loans. A similar stimulus was adopted 
after 9/11, and lending increased to 
businesses nationwide, pumping almost 
$3 billion into local economies and cre-
ating or retaining more than 90,000 
jobs. 

The bill also provides additional 
funding for the SBA’s microloan pro-
gram. As its name implies, microloans 
are small-scale business loans, which 
provide an essential financing source 
to underserved members of the busi-
ness population, including women and 
minorities. This bill provides $12 mil-
lion to expand the SBA’s microloan 
program, including $2 million that will 
help leverage nearly $20 million in 
microloans. 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 08:14 Sep 24, 2010 Jkt 069102 PO 00000 Frm 00021 Fmt 0686 Sfmt 0634 E:\BR08\S28JA8.000 S28JA8rm
aj

et
te

 o
n 

D
S

K
29

S
0Y

B
1P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 B

O
U

N
D

 R
E

C
O

R
D



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD—SENATE, Vol. 154, Pt. 1 939 January 28, 2008 
The Small Business Stimulus Act of 

2008 also includes two business tax in-
centives that will help small businesses 
that are feeling the impact of the eco-
nomic downturn. The first provision 
would increase the amount that busi-
nesses can expense from $125,000 to 
$200,000 for 2008. This will help busi-
nesses immediately write off business 
purchases. The second provision in-
creases the net operating carry back 
period for losses arising in taxable 
years ending in 2007 and 2008 from 2 
years to 5 years. This provision will 
help business with cash flow. Expand-
ing the carry back allows business 
owners to balance out net losses over 
years when the business has had a net 
operating gain. 

I am confident that each of these tar-
geted measures will provide timely, ef-
fective incentives to spur spending and 
encourage new investment and job 
growth in the hundreds of thousands of 
small businesses that drive this Na-
tion’s economy. 

f 

REMEMBERING THE UKRAINIAN 
FAMINE 

Mr. VOINOVICH. Mr. President, I 
wish to remember the trials faced by 
the Ukrainian people and to pay trib-
ute to their fortitude and love of free-
dom. At times in its history, Ukraine 
has been exploited and suffered greatly 
under repressive occupations. The Sta-
linist regime of the former Soviet 
Union sought to maintain control of 
the people and resources of the Ukraine 
through vicious oppression. The 
Ukrainian people have weathered many 
trials, but they have always fought for 
their freedom. It is my belief that as 
we embrace Ukraine’s future, we must 
always remember the hardships of its 
past. 

The Ukrainian peasantry rebelled 
against the collectivization policies 
imposed on them by the Stalinist re-
gime starting in 1925. It is documented 
that very few farmers voluntarily 
joined collectives until Soviet secret 
police and Bolshevik brigades were 
sent to crush the resistance. As agri-
cultural production fell in 1932 due to 
drought and these Stalinist policies, 
the regime attempted to maintain its 
export level. To do this the regime bru-
tally confiscated grain and foodstuffs 
from hunger-stricken villages. Trade 
and supplies of food and goods were 
banned from those villages which were 
considered to be ‘‘underperforming,’’ 
while families who resisted were ban-
ished to central Asia. The totalitarian 
regime meted out harsh sentences, 
even the death penalty, against those 
who stole even small amounts of grain. 
We can never forget that over 2,000 in-
nocent people, including children as 
young as 12 years old, were executed 
under this law. 

In 1932, Stalin imposed barricades 
throughout the USSR to prevent peas-

ants from fleeing those regions strick-
en by famine. It was a state-organized 
program of mass starvation against the 
nation of Ukraine as a whole and the 
revived Ukrainian nationalism. It had 
been inflicted on them deliberately to 
punish Ukraine and destroy the basis 
of its nationhood. The famine-genocide 
of the Holodomor resulted in the tragic 
and unforgettable loss of millions of 
Ukrainian lives. Nevertheless, the Sta-
linist regime denied reports of mass 
deaths and forbade travel to the area 
to deter foreign journalists from re-
porting on these terrible crimes. In 
fact, these horrible crimes remained 
largely unknown to the broader world 
for decades as a result of the denials 
and coverups of the Soviet authorities 
and their refusal of offers of inter-
national aid. 

Through its determination to remem-
ber the victims of the famine and So-
viet oppression, the Ukrainian Amer-
ican community has helped to bring 
these events to light. Their efforts 
have helped to give a voice to the mil-
lions of people who suffered, starved, 
and died as a result of a flawed policy 
and authoritarian regime. 

On the 75th anniversary of the 
Ukrainian famine-genocide, we must 
continue the important work of the 
Ukrainian American community by re-
membering the cruel injustices suf-
fered by the Ukrainian people during 
that part of history. By so doing, we 
are not only honoring the millions of 
victims of this oppression, but we are 
helping to prevent a tragedy like this 
from happening again in the future. 

f 

CURRENT ELECTORAL CRISIS IN 
KENYA 

Mr. FEINGOLD. Mr. President, just 
over 1 month ago, in the days before 
the December 27 president election, I 
noted that it had become the closest 
political contest in that country’s his-
tory and that the two leading can-
didates were running robust, active 
campaigns. Although I also acknowl-
edged the persistence of a deeply en-
trenched culture of corruption, I was 
encouraged by the growing engagement 
of Kenyan citizens and civil society or-
ganizations during the relatively 
peaceful, well-run, and competitive 
campaign season. I joined many others 
in hoping that the presidential and par-
liamentary elections held on that day 
would confirm Kenya’s place among 
the world’s most promising emerging 
economies and young democracies. In-
stead, that hope turned to dismay as 
we watched a blatant disregard for 
democratic principles and processes by 
the ruling party and an extraordinary 
disrespect for rule of law and human 
rights by both leading candidates’ par-
ties. The serious allegations of vote 
rigging, the rushed declaration of a 
presidential winner, and the destruc-
tive violence that have ensued are not 

only hurting the Kenyan people—they 
are jeopardizing Kenya’s previous 
democratic progress. 

With Somalia, Ethiopia, Sudan, and 
Uganda as neighbors in the volatile 
Horn of Africa, Kenya has long been re-
garded as a stable country making slow 
but persistent progress towards democ-
racy. Kenya’s press and courts seemed 
to be asserting their independence from 
the president-dominated government, 
and the mere fact that all pre-election 
opinion polls put the incumbent presi-
dent neck-and-neck with his challenger 
from the main opposition party seemed 
to be an encouraging sign of a vibrant 
democracy. But on December 27 and in 
the days that followed, this progress 
came to a grinding halt. The Kenyan 
election suffered a fate all too common 
in Africa, with the votes tallied behind 
closed doors and the results finally an-
nounced by Kenya’s Electoral Commis-
sion suggesting significant rigging. 

The resulting frustration and dead-
lock have sparked violence, looting, de-
struction of property, and disruption of 
normal activity, creating an economic 
and humanitarian emergency on top of 
the current political crisis. Hundreds 
have been killed—some of them be-
cause of disproportionate use of force 
by Kenyan police as they seek to quell 
protests—and tens of thousands have 
fled their homes. Trust in the govern-
ment, law enforcement, and even in 
one’s neighbor has been seriously un-
dermined. 

The rival political leaders—incum-
bent President Mwai Kibaki and leader 
of the Orange Democratic Movement 
opposition party, Raila Odinga—can 
work to end this violence and destruc-
tion by refraining from using, inciting 
or condoning violent tactics. In recent 
days, Mr. Odinga and his supporters 
have demonstrated noteworthy re-
straint and it is essential that both 
parties respect the importance of a 
peaceful resolution as they begin to 
participate in an internationally bro-
kered dialogue, led by former U.N. Sec-
retary General Kofi Annan. 

It is early days yet, and it remains 
unclear how committed these leading 
candidates are to seeing the negotia-
tion through to the finish line. Al-
though he has agreed to participate in 
an internationally brokered meeting 
with Mr. Odinga, Mr. Kibaki has been 
less than cooperative by rushing to ap-
point his own cronies to top cabinet po-
sitions and declaring he will follow the 
recommendations only of the Kenyan 
courts, which are also packed with his 
supporters. A political settlement is a 
key element in working through this 
electoral crisis but it must be part of a 
greater initiative that includes institu-
tional reform. The road ahead is long, 
and I remain concerned that while both 
leading candidates have come to the 
table for negotiations, they could still 
decide to abandon the effort. 

The past few weeks have shown how 
superficial Kenya’s democratic gains 
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